FINAL 
APPROVED 5/15/14

Village of Kinderhook

Historic Preservation Commission

Regular Meeting on April 10, 2013
Present:
R. Piwonka, Chairperson; R. Blackburn, T. Husband, R. Puckett, Trustee Liaison and Glenn Smith, Code Enforcement Officer

Absent:
K. Neilson
Also Present: 
P. Calcagno, M. Urbaitis and R. Shur
Minutes:

R. Piwonka made the motion to approve the minutes of March 13, 



2014, with corrections, seconded by R. Blackburn, all in favor

Funds Available:
$1,340.08
Correspondence:
Letter from T. Nicholson.  The Commission stated that matter dealt 


with standards that concern the Planning Board, Zoning Board 



and Code Enforcement Officer.  
WORKSHOP

No workshop items
R. Piwonka brought the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS
23 Hudson Street/Keating-Urbaitis/L-Shaped Porch/44.17-1-13

Review

M. Urbaitis presented to the Commission samples of materials to be used for the porch at 23 Hudson Street.  He brought a ½ round aluminum gutter, flooring which was tongue and groove by Aeratis (leaning towards being red) and roofing manufactured by Advance Loc II which will be Gallery Blue.  The posts will be sealed pine with a mahogany blocks on the bottom of the pine posts.  Samples were reviewed and returned to Mr. Urbaitis.
Summary of Findings and Decision 
R. Piwonka made the motion to approve the application made by M. Urbaitis for Mr. and Mrs. Christopher Keating at 23 Hudson Street, which will be an L-Shaped porch in the front and along the side of the house.  M. Urbaitis brought in material to review.  A ½ round aluminum painted gutter, Aeratis tongue and groove for flooring and standing seam roofing of Advance Lot II.   The porch will be made of wood, pine and cedar and the flooring to be Aeratis, tongue and groove with a bull nose.  A railing will be 36”.  Risers (cedar) and trends (Aeratis) for the stairs (3 steps and 4 risers) will be 7” by 11”.  The porch will be similar to the design of 25 Hudson Street and is conceptually approved as new construction which follows the criteria of Chapter 75-7B(2), B(3) and B(4) and Chapter 75-7C(1) and C(4), seconded by R. Blackburn; all in favor. 

NEW BUSINESS

1-3 Broad Street/P. Calcagno Development/Sign/43.20-2-46 
Application

P. Calcagno of 1-3 Broad Street submitted an application for a sign for the storefront.  A $10.00 application fee has been paid.

Review

Mr. Calcagno said that he is using a product called HDU for the sign.  This is a high density urethane which is used because it is rot resistant and looks like wood.  Mr. Calcagno submitted pictures and they were reviewed by Commission.  Mr. Calcagno stated that he was allowed 24 square feet (12 foot each side) by Code and said the sign was approximately 9 feet.   He may do something in the window.  The sign is 30” by 36”.  The bottom of the sign will be 11’ from the ground and will be attached by a 72” bracket.   A review of the archive file was made and Mr. Calcagno stated that he planned to paint the storefront a lighter and brighter color to make the front look nicer.  

Summary of Findings and Decision
R. Blackburn made the motion to approve the application for a sign, as submitted, by P. Calcagno.  The sign meets the criteria under Chapter 75-7B (3) and 75-7C (1) and (4); 

seconded by T. Husband; all in favor.

5-7 Hudson Street (Building 1)/Replacement Windows/43.20-2-31
Application
P. Calcagno of 5-7 Hudson Street (Building 1) submitted his application for replacement windows for the building which will house the new German restaurant.  An application fee of $10.00 was paid.

Review
Mr. Calcagno brought to the meeting a sample of a window that he would like to use.  The sample window is all wood and has a bull nose on it, but this bull nose will not show because he will be using the trim that is already on the windows.  The windows are manufactured by Jeld Wen with a guarantee of 10 years without rotting.  They come with a primed exterior and a shadow box.  The windows are not true-divided light.  They are single paned and will be 2 over 1.  R. Blackburn noted that the windows were discussed at a workshop meeting on January 9, 2014 and a review was made of that discussion.  R. Blackburn noted that his recollection was that they would be doing standard wood windows, true light over true light which are seen in other structures of that period.  He did not understand that it would be an insulated window.  Mr. Calcagno said that the issue will be the windows are going to have a lot of condensation from the kitchen.  There is a wood burning oven and four burner stove with a grill.  Even with a storm window he thought that there would be problems with moisture.  He does not think there will be condensation with the insulated window.  These windows are engineered to have thermal breaks, with argon between the two panes and thermally protected with a thermal break so the cold does affect the windows with condensation on the inside.  The aluminum strip in the middle of the window diffuses the temperature difference.  Mr. Calcagno said that he could do 2 over 2.  R. Blackburn stated that this type of window is not addressed in the guidelines.  The guidelines call for the look that was traditionally there.  If an exception is made for commercial, it needs to be recognized.  Mr. Calcagno said that these windows would give it the look of the right period better than the windows which are there now.  G. Smith noted that if it were new construction, it would need to be more compliant to the Energy Code than the windows that are on the property now.  The windows which are on the building now are the same as what he has presented without sashes.  T. Husband stated that thermal pane windows were approved on a previous project on Maiden Lane.  T. Husband stated that the guidelines should accommodate this type of window and the guidelines need to be revised.  R. Piwonka did not want to hold Mr. Calcagno up while guidelines were reviewed and changed.  She stated that putting the thermal pane windows along the side would be all right.  She wanted to know what was proposed for the front.  Mr. Calcagno said he was not touching anything in the front.  The window measurements were presented also.  It was discussed that the windows should be 2 over 2.  It was also noted that the sashes on the windows on building now are not original.  
Summary of Findings and Decision

T. Husband made the motion to approve the application of P. Calcagno for replacement windows at 5-7 Hudson Street (Building 1).  The replacement is for 19 exterior windows manufactured by Jeld Wen, 2 over 2.  The front windows and their trim on the façade will remain as they are; the existing trim surrounds on the windows to be replaced will be used as it is.  The existing sashes that are on the windows now are not original.  Motion seconded by R. Blackburn, all in favor.
6 Broad Street/P. Calcagno Development/Renovation/ 43.20-1-28

Application

Mr. Calcagno submitted an application for façade with an attachment of a drawing dated 4/9/14 for 6 Broad Street.  The application fee of $10.00 was paid.

Review
The entire plan presented in the application was considered at the meeting by virtue of a new graphic rendering made and presented by R. Blackburn, who has been working with the owner using historic photographs to establish appropriate recreation of the historic façade.  Notation was made on the application to make use of this new graphic rendering in the projected work.  Mr. Calcagno will be obtaining from his architect a new rendering and also a rendering of the footprint of the building with particular respect to the entry porch, the entry steps, and the doorway and façade windows.  Adjustments in the façade elevation may need to be made because of the higher foundation required of the new construction.  

There will need to be presented to the HPC for review and approval before work on the façade can be completed.  G. Smith stated that he will issue a permit for the whole façade but will proportion it for the work approved and would like a detailed Certificate of Appropriateness.  
However, Mr. Calcagno and the HPC determined and approved by motion that work could begin on the framing and façade finish, using items as numbered on the materials’ list:  (1) 2 x 6 pressure treated lumber, framing store front; (2)  2 x 8 pressure treated lumber, framing of front porch; (3) 2 x 4 pine lumber, store front; (4) Hardy Board 1 x 6 plank, for the front façade; and (9) store front windows, Kolbe windows and doors, provided by Cleary Millwork, and detailed in the application.  Mr. Calcagno also presented a tongue and groove commercial version of Aeratis flooring (golden red) to be used.  G.  Smith noted that the eaves and soffits are encased inside aluminum and Mr. Calcagno said it will be changed to duplicate the Dutch Inn which will be a small vent to give it the same look as a wood soffit.  A site visit will be made once the rough framing has been done.    
Summary of Findings and Decision

R Piwonka made the motion to approve the work as described above and also that the Commission is conceptually approving the entire application but details are subject to the review and formal approval as the work progresses.  The Commission found such work would meet the criteria under new construction of Chapter 75-7B(3) and Chapter 75-7C(1), (2), (3) and (4).  It was seconded by T. Husband; all in favor.
OTHER MATTERS
The Commission discussed changing their meetings to the third Thursday of each month and it was agreed that the next meeting of the Commission will be May 15, 2014 and thereafter the third Thursday of the month           
G. Smith reported that he brought up at the Village Board meeting the previous evening the idea submitted by R. Piwonka at the HPC meeting of March 13, 2014 that alternates be used at future meetings.  He stated that C. Weaver will make contact with the Village Attorney concerning this matter.
R. Piwonka stated that she and Warren Applegate are working on having the cemetery for colored people of Kinderhook put on the National Register.  This cemetery runs adjacent to the park.  She stated that she thought a letter from the Historic Preservation Commission would be appropriate.  

R. Piwonka made a motion that the HPC support the idea of the nomination of the 
cemetery for colored people be nominated to the National Register, R. Blackman, 
seconded; all in favor.  
R. Piwonka announced that the Commission needed to have an Executive Session and went into the other room.  R. Piwonka summarized the Executive Session and said that the Commission has received two applications with letters of interest for the opening on the Commission and no decision has been made as to who will be the new person.  C. Weaver will make the appointment when she comes back. 
The Secretary stated that she will be moving shortly.  R. Puckett made note that the Secretary was leaving and thanked her for her years of service for the Village of Kinderhook.

R. Blackburn made the motion to adjourn the meeting; seconded by T. Husband; all in favor.
___________________________

Maureen L. Linzi
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